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HEADLINE: CRITICS SAY FIRST-TIME HIGHWAY AGENCY CO2 BENEFITS ESTIMATE INADEQUATE

BODY:

The National Highway Traffic Safety Administration's (NHTSA) preliminary regulatory impact
analysis (RIA) for its proposed rule to boost fuel economy standards includes a first-time Bush
administration estimate that the benefit of reducing carbon dioxide (CO2) should be valued at $7
a ton -- an estimate that is expected to be strongly criticized as too low by proponents of
rules to cut CO2 when they comment on the plan.

The value assigned to the benefits of reducing CO2 has importance well beyond the NHTSA fuel
economy proposal because if the benefits are low, that could cause the costs of CO2 cuts to
outweigh the benefits of stringent regulations.

NHTSA included the estimated benefit of reducing CO2 emissions after its earlier rule boosting
fuel economy requirements for light trucks valued the benefits at zero. Environmentalists
challenged that interpretation and a federal appeals court last year agreed in Center for
Biological Diversity v. NHTSA, saying the agency's failure to monetize the benefits of CO2 cuts
was arbitrary and capricious.

The new RIA including the $7-per-ton estimate was released alongside NHTSA's April 22 proposed
rulemaking for increasing passenger vehicle fuel economy standards to 35 miles per gallon (mpg)
by 2015.

It represents the first time that NHTSA or any federal agency has put an exact dollar value on
the benefit of CO2 cuts. The draft analysis says the agency reviewed a number of studies and
models, and used "the midpoint of the range from $0 to $14 (or $7) per metric ton of CO2 as the
initial value for the year 2011, and assumed that this value would grow at 2.4 percent annually
thereafter." The RIA also addresses the difficulty of establishing a benefit estimate because
the rule only cuts CO2 emissions from one U.S. industry sector.
Relevant documents are available on InsideEPA.com.

NHTSA is taking comment on the proposal and the draft RIA through June, but some critics are
already suggesting they will press the agency to boost the benefit estimate for CO2 reductions.

For example, in a May 12 interview with Inside EPA, Mary Nichols, the head of the California Air
Resources Board (CARB), said, "Seven-dollars a ton is clearly not adequate," adding that NHTSA
"chose the lowest possible estimate to justify the number they wanted."

NHTSA had little discretion in setting fuel economy standards to reach 35 mpg by 2015, as that
number was included in the energy law signed by President Bush last December

Supporters of stringent regulations to reduce CO2 emissions warn that a too-low benefits
estimate means the projected costs of CO2 cuts would not be offset, boosting the position of
those who oppose strict CO2 rules.

For example, a high-profile 2007 report by British economist Nicholas Stern estimates the
benefits of reducing CO2 at $85 per ton. With such a high projected benefit, Stern says costs to
reduce CO2 would be justified at 1 percent of the gross domestic product.

At the same time, a new draft paper by Resources For the Future (RFF), an environmental think
tank, Climate Economics & Policy, includes a summary of the marginal damage per-ton of CO2
emissions from 28 studies and finds a wide range of values -- including a median of $3.80 per
ton of CO2 and a mean value of $25.10 per ton.



"Although marginal damage estimates are highly divergent, most studies are on the low side," the
draft paper says. "Most striking is the difference between Nordhaus (2008) at $7.80 per ton of
CO2 and Stern (2007) at $85 per ton." The paper also notes these benefit estimates often omit
the benefits to human health and the benefits from avoiding natural disasters, because they are
extremely difficult to calculate.

And while others have criticized the draft NHTSA RIA, an RFF source says given all the
uncertainty, the $7-per-ton figure is "a plausible estimate of the benefits from reducing a ton
of CO2, or the damage avoided." The source notes that most experts estimate that the price for a
ton of CO2 emissions should be between $5 and $20 for near-term cuts, and that the value of
reducing CO2 would fall in that range as well.

"To keep projected future warming at about 3 degrees Celsius above current temperatures, studies
suggest we should price CO2 around $5 to $20 per ton. But to keep projected warming to 2 degrees
Celsius we'd need a far more aggressive policy -- pricing emissions at least $40 per ton in the
near term," the source says.

The European Union (EU) CO2 permit price is "fairly aggressive," right now at about $35, the
source says. But the EU carbon market has been volatile, with prices falling as low as
$5-per-ton.

The RFF draft paper also addresses the difficulty of assigning a value to CO2 and other
greenhouse gas (GHG) reduction benefits. "Valuing the damages from current GHG emissions is
truly a daunting task. Uncertainty pervades the extent, nature, timing and regional implications
of future climate change," the draft paper says.

The RFF paper notes that because of the difficulty, "Many analysts argue that GHG damage
estimates lack the credibility to be of use in pricing emissions and that policymakers should
instead focus on stabilizing atmospheric concentrations at some 'acceptable' level."

At the same time, an auto industry source says NHTSA's projected cost estimate of $47 billion
for the rule demonstrates "reducing CO2 emissions from automobiles does not come without costs.
. . . Consumers may be surprised . . .
to find what they will be paying upfront" for new cars in a few years, the source adds.

Meanwhile, in the interview with Inside EPA CARB's Nichols added that the NHTSA proposal is not
deterring California or other states from continuing efforts to impose separate GHG limits on
automobiles. States have widely protested language in the NHTSA regulatory proposal which says
California and other states are preempted from setting vehicle GHG rules, and Nichols in a
presentation to a Society of Automotive Engineers meeting May 12 sought to rebut that claim.

At the same time, California and its supporters were set to file a May 14 opening brief in their
legal challenge to EPA's December denial of the state's request for a Clean Air Act waiver that
would have allowed it to go forward with its GHG vehicle rules, after winning an earlier ruling
from the merits board of the U.S. Court of Appeals for the 9th Circuit to hear the case.
However, the briefing is on hold after the U.S. Department of Justice May 12 filed a second
brief seeking to transfer the case to the U.S. Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia
Circuit.

Additionally, Nichols said a May 7 decision by the Arizona Governor's Review Council to adopt
the California GHG vehicle rules "is a signal that states are not waiting around for the federal
government to act," despite the litigation over the waiver denial and NHTSA's preemption claims
in the fuel economy proposal. -- Dawn Reeves
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